Administration and Finance Committee

January 20, 2011

Meeting Minutes

In attendance, Chairman Jim Fenstermaker, K9JF, Directors Cliff Ahrens, K0CA,  Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, Jim Weaver, K8JE, Dick Norton, N6AA, Vice Director Jim Tiemstra, K6JAT, Treasurer Jim McCobb, K1LU, President Kay Craigie, N3KN, CEO David Sumner, K1ZZ, CFO Barry Shelley, N1VXY, COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B,  and CDO Mary Hobart, K1MMH.

Also in attendance were Director Bob Vallio, W6RGG, IAVP Jay Bellows, K0QB and Vice Director Mike Raisbeck, K1TWF.
Chairman Fenstermaker welcomed the Committee and called the meeting to order at 8:30 am.
He then asked for a review of the agenda that had been distributed noting the addition of an item to discuss budget overages, if any, for Division expenditures. The agenda, as amended was accepted.
In his opening remarks, Mr. Fenstermaker noted that the agenda was an aggressive one including topics for future discussion by the new Administration and Finance Committee.
1. Review of minutes
Mr. Bodson MOVED, seconded by Mr. Ahrens, that the minutes from the November 20, 2010 meeting of the Committee be accepted. The motion was unanimously APPROVED.
2. CEO Report

Mr. Sumner opened his remarks by observing that the organization had a year in which the financial performance was better than had been originally planned. He noted that this was the second year in a row where this had occurred and in a very challenging economic environment. He went on to say that the organization was entering 2011 in the best financial condition in its history. He discussed the recent addition of the VUCC award to Logbook of the World by noting that it was working well initially but some enhancements were in order, particularly to help reduce grid square input errors. He reminded the Committee that old VUCC data will have to be entered into the system manually but that this would have to wait until after the DXCC processing of 2010 information had been completed.
He continued his remarks, noting that the Web site transition is continuing. He mentioned that feedback received indicates that it is moving in the right direction. He told the Committee that most of the work on the site can now be completed by internal IT staff and he complimented Jon Bloom, IT Manager, and the IT staff. He noted that there were only a couple of issues that still need resolution by Fathom and completion dates are yet to be assigned.

He then distributed the draft 2011 project status report that had been directed by the Committee.

3. CFO Report
Mr. Shelley referred the Committee to his written report to the Board that had been distributed the prior week. He noted that the results were preliminary and that they would probably change, although in small amounts, prior to the audit later in the year, after which, the results for 2010 would be final. He continued his remarks noting that 2010 had been a successful financial year for the organization with income from operations of $370,000 which was important to restore reserves lost in the past and also provide resources for future activities. He also noted that total spending had been under budget for the year.
Mr. Shelley also mentioned that the balance sheet position of the organization is the strongest it has ever been in his 21 years with the organization. The total investment portfolio had grown to over $18 million including an estate gift of over $1.4 million and the results of the market.

Mr. Shelley then cautioned the Committee regarding future financial results, noting that recent trends in revenues plus other financial issues are cause for some concern. He mentioned that publication sales had decreased in 2010 from the previous year, ICOM had eliminated a significant percentage of their print advertising and membership had grown but ever so slightly. In addition, he mentioned the issues presented by the defined benefit plan and health insurance plan. While he told the Committee it was not a dire situation, it was something that the organization needed to deal with and that the issues were highlighted in the “Future Topics” item on the agenda.
Mr. Ahrens asked if the strong performance of web advertising in 2010 was an indication of future revenues from this activity. Mr. Kramer responded that this item was discussed in his operations report. Continuing, Mr. Ahrens asked about the work of the outside contractor on the e-store integration project. Mr. Shelley responded that the vendor, CAL Associates, had taken longer than anticipated but was expected to complete their work in the near future. Further, Mr. Ahrens asked about a comment made in the CFO report regarding desktop viruses. Mr. Shelley responded that the situation was no worse than expected in an operation of our size and dealt mostly with desktop computers, did not impact any databases and was, in part, due to the vulnerability of some Microsoft products.
Mr. Bodson asked about the expected completion date of the e-store integration project and Mr. Shelley responded that it was currently scheduled for mid-year as detailed in the project status report.

Mr. Ahrens asked about the defined benefit pension plan and if the benefits were being accrued in the financial statements. Mr. Shelley noted that they were, although there was only a small accrual now that the plan had been frozen. He also noted that the plan was not fully funded at this point in time which was reflected in the liability included on the organization’s balance sheet.

During the discussion of this agenda item Director Brian Mileshosky, N5ZGT and Vice Director Andrea Hartlage, KG4IUM, joined the meeting.
Mr. Norton asked about the possible full funding of the defined benefit pension plan, the timing for such a decision and the participation of the Committee in that decision. Mr. Shelley noted that this was all yet to be decided although the Committee would certainly play a major role in the decision. He noted the amount of money contributed to the plan in 2010 and the expected contribution in the coming year. He noted that final funding and termination of the plan will be a process that should be discussed with our advisors and the Committee. He also mentioned that it would take about 1 year to complete the termination once the decision had been made and, at the present time, the estimate to fully fund the plan would be in the $3 million range. Mr. Shelley encouraged this as an agenda item for the next meeting of the Committee.

4. Treasurer’s Report

Mr. McCobb began his report by saying that the investment portfolio was at the highest value ever in his experience. He noted that the market helped to pull up the value of the portfolio plus there were significant estate gifts that added to the portfolio total. He discussed corporate dividend policies and his hopes for the future in this arena. He also mentioned the sale of some Bank of America shares held in the portfolio. 
He then asked Mr. Shelley to discuss the allocation of investment income from the portfolio. Mr. Shelley noted that the total portfolio income was allocated to several areas including general operations, endowment funds, the Life member reserve and a select number of temporarily restricted funds. This was the reason that the organization’s income statement did not show the total amount of portfolio income reported by the Treasurer.

During this discussion, Director Dick Isely, W9GIG joined the meeting.
Mr. McCobb noted that the total annualized income of the portfolio was now over $600 thousand and the value topped $18 million where it had been about $14 million at the end of 2009. He discussed the performance of the various components of the portfolio. Mr. McCobb continued, discussing the future of the bond portfolio where he noted that the performance (i.e. value) would decline as interest rates increased. 

Mr. Norton asked about the different portfolio accounts (Bank of America and Wells Fargo). Mr. McCobb responded by explaining how he purchases securities through Wells Fargo and custodies most of the securities at Bank of America. However, he doesn’t use Bank of America or Merrill Lynch for purchases of securities. Wells Fargo only maintains securities that can’t be moved electronically to Bank of America. Mr. Norton then pointed out the cost of securities custody at Bank of America. He then asked about total return on investment. In response, Mr. McCobb directed the Committee to the report he had distributed. For the last 12 months, the total performance was a yield of 12.47% and 5.23% for the past 36 months. He then discussed various indices for performance measurement.
There followed a discussion of custodial fees and reserve credits offered by Bank of America.

Mr. McCobb continued noting to the Committee his proposal for changes to be made to the investment policy. He focused their attention on the asset allocation policies. 

Mr. Fenstermaker asked a question about the “targets” presented and if they were based on current conditions. Mr. McCobb responded that the proposal for target ranges takes into account future fluctuations.

It was MOVED by Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Ahrens that the ARRL Investment Policy as proposed by the Treasurer be approved and recommended to the Board of Directors. After discussion, the motion was APPROVED.
The Committee took a break from 9:43 am to 10:03 am.
5. COO Report

Mr. Kramer referred to his written report to the Board as he highlighted the filling of the EmComm Assistant position and discussed the background and qualifications for the position. He also noted two other open positions, one in DXCC and the other in the Education Dept. There followed a short discussion of the digital DXCC application project and the potential impact on staffing.

Mr. Vallio asked about the new EmComm position and the cost to the organization. Mr. Kramer responded that it was budgeted at approximately $52,000 including an allocation of benefits.
Mr. Kramer continued his oral remarks, noting that the DXCC backlog was about 6 weeks. He discussed the need to complete the 2010 processing before the new countries are added also noting that we have not seen the large year-end submission as in past years. Mr. Kramer also mentioned that, with the unfilled position in DXCC, staff was working overtime in addition to the fact that other staff have been cross-trained in data entry, all for the purpose of completing the 2010 processing as quickly as possible.

Continuing, Mr. Kramer reported that Logbook of the World has grown to almost 38,000 users. Mr. Weaver asked for a clarification regarding data entry for existing credits for VUCC. Mr. Sumner responded that an individual could upload appropriate logs again with grid square information added.
Mr. Kramer then commented on the situation with ICOM and advertising. He reported that they had reduced their print ads in QST and other publications significantly as well as reducing their co-op ad dollars for retailers and their commitments to events. He reported that he did not believe the decision was made at ICOM America but did not have the details for the decision. Mr. Kramer also noted that, in his opinion, we will see more of a shake-out in the Amateur Radio industry. He believes small companies will be impacted as there is a slowdown in the market in general with sales of radios decreasing. Also, he commented that there may be a shift to advertising in digital publications. Mr. McCobb asked a question about Motorola and their ownership of Yaesu. Mr. Kramer responded that we didn’t know the direction that combination was headed. Mr. Sumner added that Vertex Standard is also a part of Motorola Solutions.
Mr. Kramer continued his report, discussing the increase in Internet advertising since the implementation of the web site. Mr. Ahrens asked about pricing of web advertising and if the ARRL was competitive. Mr. Kramer responded that believes the rates are competitive. He added that the available advertising space on the web has been expanded and that the staff is still experimenting with web advertising. 
Mr. Fenstermaker asked a question about Kenwood.  In response, Mr. Kramer noted that they are second largest manufacturer of Amateur Radio equipment.
Mr. Bellows asked whether the digital publication advertising pricing is correlated with the number of subscribers. Mr. Kramer responded that it was not.
Mr. Norton asked if there was any concern about the ICOM situation being a leading indicator for other companies. In addition, he asked about the formalization of advertising commitments. In his response, Mr. Kramer noted that there was concern about what other advertisers might do. He noted that the trends may include a migration to Chinese radios as well with their lower cost. He also noted that many of advertisers have annual or semi-annual commitments and that contracts do exist, however they are almost unenforceable. 
In closing, Mr. Kramer noted that the ARRL Facebook page was up to 15,000 fans. 

6. Development Report

Ms. Hobart referred to her written report to the Board. In her highlights, she mentioned that 2010 was a challenging year. As an example, she noted that the organization did not meet the Spectrum Defense Fund target for 2010 but did receive some large donations in the final days of the year. She also noted that Diamond Club donations were more than planned, partially the result of donors’ ability to give in installments via credit card. She mentioned that devising new benefits to attract donors is a continuing challenge. 
Ms. Hobart then discussed Endowment gifts, noting that since the creation of the Development Department, the ARRL has received over $3 million in estate gifts. In addition, total donations of all kinds to the organization over that time were in excess of $12 million. She told the Committee that she believes we are well positioned for success with the major capital campaign included in the 2011 Plan. Mr. Fenstermaker asked about the leveraging of the large estate gifts to get increased donations. Ms. Hobart responded by describing the discussion to have with these donors. It revolves around what organizations mean to people and that the accumulation of estate gifts builds a stronger financial base for the organization. Financial security is helped by the endowment. 
Mr. Fenstermaker asked what board members can do to help encourage and/or thank donors? Ms. Hobart recommended personal notes to donors noting that individual recognition and handwritten thank you notes are important. Mr. Sumner noted that we do acknowledge all donations and over a certain amount, a letter is sent from the CEO. 
During this discussion, Vice Director Marty Woll, N6VI joined the meeting.
7. 2011 Plan Modifications
Mr. Sumner began the discussion by describing the situation surrounding the ICOM advertising. In addition, he noted that the number of new licensees is likely to be less than we had originally planned, however, because we are attracting a higher percentage of new licensees to membership than planned, this does not have an impact on the projected financials. He then distributed a memo, prepared by Mr. Shelley, on modifications that management is proposing to the 2011 Plan. He discussed the detail revenue adjustments, as well as the additional expense assumptions that have arisen, including the proposal to lease servers to support the web site. The Committee had an extensive discussion of the proposed expense adjustments. 
Mr. Weaver asked about the Book Editor position in the plan. Mr. Sumner responded that there were several reasons to include the position, including succession plans and to give us the ability to produce additional technical books in the future. He did remind the Committee that the position will not pay for itself in the year 2011. 

Mr. McCobb asked that future Plans include the total costs of staff additions and eliminations. There followed a discussion of bonus pool amounts. 

Mr. Ahrens asked about the proposed server solution and the timeframe for implementation. Mr. Sumner responded by reporting that the contract has been reviewed by counsel and can be implemented in days, not weeks. Mr. Ahrens also asked about “load testing” on the new configuration. Mr. Sumner’s response included that Jon Bloom, IT Manager, was confident that this is the solution. Mr. Shelley added that the dedicated solution will deliver the horsepower where it is needed, in the web site’s database where much of the processing is accomplished. Pages views are generated by the “cloud” of servers that surround the dedicated server.  He reminded the Committee that Rackspace did not offer this solution in Sept/Oct. timeframe when the Plan was developed.
It was MOVED by Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Weaver, to adopt the proposed adjustments to the 2011 Plan as described in the memo dated 1/18/11 prepared by the Chief Financial Officer. The motion was UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED.
8. Telemarketing Update

Mr. Kramer provided preliminary data on the telemarketing test of lapsed members. He reported that of 20,000 lapsed members in the last 18 months, phone numbers for 9,000 were found through a variety of methods. Of those numbers, about 1000 were wrong numbers. He reported that 6% of the connected calls joined and that gross receipts totaled over $5000 with an average sale of $65.59.  He noted that the Membership Manager will analyze why members didn’t renew. In addition, he reported that the total cost for the test was $3500. 

Mr. Norton asked if a book premium was offered to the contacts. Mr. Kramer responded that, yes, there had been but could not remember the specific offer and he would get that information. Further, he committed to preparing a report to the Board of the results of the telemarketing experiment. 
Mr. Norton then discussed the availability of phone numbers being a good tool to have and noted that he would like the organization to ask for phone numbers and retain them when soliciting members. There followed a discussion of phone numbers among the Committee.
9. Digital QST Status

Mr. Fenstermaker opened the discussion by suggesting that the Committee would like a project plan for this project. Mr. Sumner noted that the project is on the project tracking report for 2011.  Mr. Kramer described the state of electronic publications as unsettled. He reported that they were looking at two different platforms for delivery of a digital QST and the plan is to produce the first edition in the fourth quarter. The proposals include distributing QST on multiple platforms. He reported that other issues to be sorted out include the selection of a vendor, how to integrate the platform search engine with existing QST on-line archive, how to add content to the on-line edition with video, imbedded audio, the investigation of international distribution and costs, and the timing of deliveries of the print and digital versions. Mr. Kramer further reported that an HQ survey indicated 47% of those surveyed would want both the print and digital editions. 37% wanted print only. Pricing policy also needs to be determined. 

Mr. Vallio asked about the security issues surrounding the resending of digital publications. Mr. Kramer provided a discussion of the two vendors’ technical parameters for forwarding copies. 

Mr. Bellows asked if the ARRL would be able to charge the same advertising rates if there were a significant percentage of digital subscribers.
Mr. Tiemstra asked about the planned beta test of the project and the pricing of advertising.  Mr. Kramer responded that he didn’t think the initial advertising pricing will be different. He further noted that there was an open question on the “additional” content that would be included in the digital edition.
ARRL 1st Vice President, Rick Roderick, K5UR, joined the meeting.
Mrs. Craigie asked about different vendors and whether or not we had seen their work and/or contacted with their existing clients. Mr. Kramer responded that there would be due diligence performed when the field of vendors was narrowed as pricing is very similar. 

Mr. Bellows asked about any contemplated dues change or a strategy for recouping the investment in this improvement. Mr. Kramer responded that has yet to be determined but did suggest that a dues increase should be considered in the normal course.
Mr. Sumner noted that the net financial impact of digital QST would be positive. However, he did discuss that this was based on the assumption that advertising dollars didn’t leave the organization. He offered that current estimates of members who would opt out without any financial incentive is in the range of 5%-15%. If that were the case, the savings in printing would more than offset the additional cost of digital publication. He noted that the issue of a dues increase is one that the future A&F Committee should discuss but it was not tied directly to the project of a digital QST.
Mr. Weaver then discussed the results of a survey he had conducted in the Great Lakes Division which included the issue of a digital QST. 
Mr. Norton reminded the Committee of the presentation given at the last meeting on the digital magazine. 

Mr. Bodson then described the experience with digital publications from the IEEE and the penetration in their membership. 

The Committee was in recess for lunch between 12:05 pm and 1:05 pm.
Director Tom Frenaye, K1KI, joined the meeting at this point.
10. Division Overages
Mr. Shelley presented a report of Division spending for the past year and which ones were over budget. A short discussion ensued about the formulation of division budgets. 

Mr. Ahrens MOVED, seconded by Mr. Norton, that the Division expenses as presented in the report to the Committee be approved. The motion was APPROVED with Mr. Bodson abstaining.
11. Signature Approval

Mr. Shelley requested that the Committee approve the ARRL Controller, Diane Middleton, as a signatory on the organization’s operating bank account. 
Mr. Ahrens MOVED, seconded by Mr. Bodson, that Diane Middleton is recommended to the Board as one of the approved signatories for the operating bank account. The motion was UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED.
12. CFO Authority

Mr. Shelley provided a discussion regarding an administrative matter in the collection of an estate gift being held at Fidelity Investments.

Mr. Norton MOVED, seconded by Mr. Ahrens, that the Committee recommends Board approval of the resolution to allow the Chief Financial Officer to work with Fidelity Investments for the purpose of closing the Anshus estate accounts contingent upon review by the General Counsel. The motion was UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED. 
13. Project Tracking

Mr. Fenstermaker commented on the draft report prepared by Mr. Sumner that had been circulated to the Committee. Mr. McCobb asked about the projects that were included in the report. Mr. Sumner responded that the projects were only the significant projects included in the 2011 Plan. The Committee then had a long discussion on the concept of the report. The general sense of the Committee was positive. In the course of the discussion, Mr. Sumner pointed out that staff would need to do more detailed project plans before more reasonable estimates for IT projects could be finalized.
Mr. McCobb offered the opinion that more effort should go into the planning than into the reporting of projects. He offered the belief that the focus should be on the most important projections based on the organization impact and dollars to be spent. 
Mr. Sumner reminded the Committee that two detailed project plans were presented to the Committee (National Convention and VUCC) and that the Committee indicated that all of the detail wasn’t necessary to be presented with the report.
Mr. Ahrens recommended giving the report a chance to evolve and see if it provides the intended benefits.

Mr. Vallio recommended use of standardized software for tracking projects. 

During the discussion, Director David Woolweaver, K5RAV and Vice Director John Stratton, N5AUS joined the meeting.
14. Affinity Programs

Dr. Woolweaver made a presentation on the possible use of affinity programs by the ARRL. He offered that these types of programs could (a) make ARRL membership more valuable and (b) provide alternate revenues. He asked that the Committee direct the staff to explore some of these programs. 

Mr. Norton asked if there were any specific programs Dr. Woolweaver was recommending. Dr. Woolweaver presented a discount prescription drug program as an example of the type of program to which he was referring.
There followed a Committee discussion of the impact on the ARRL and/or its members of other affinity programs and how solicitations for their programs are implemented. 
Mr. Weaver MOVED, seconded by Mr. Ahrens to direct staff to investigate additional member benefit programs and report back to the A&F Committee at its next meeting. The motion was APPROVED.
Dr. Woolweaver and Mr. Stratton left the meeting at this point.
15. Web Site Oversight Process
Mr. Fenstermaker discussed an overview of possible committees to oversee the operation of the web site. He offered the opinion that this does not appear to be necessary at the present time. Mr. Norton agreed that there was not a need at this point in time. He did offer some design concerns about the site and the belief that improvements should begin to be made. Mr. Tiemstra agreed that no committee was necessary now. Mr. Weaver asked about submitting possible future improvements. Mr. Sumner responded that all suggestions should be sent directly to him. Mr. Shelley reminded the Committee that any additional programming projects will impact the delivery of the projects already in the 2011 Plan. The Committee had a short discussion of scholarships and their presentation on the web site. 

16. Strategic Plan

Mr. Sumner had nothing further to report on items in the 2010 Plan and noted that the 2011 objectives were included in the project tracking report.

17. Advocacy Program Status

Mr. Weaver reported that the Legislative Action Program is not being used in the manner in which it was originally designed. Mrs. Craigie noted that there was not enough information for the President to understand what is being accomplished in the individual Divisions. She told the Committee that she is looking to work with the Directors in the coming year to develop this information. 

18. Director Personal Spending for ARRL Activities

Mr. Fenstermaker explained an issue regarding personal spending on Division activities by a Director (over the original Division budget) and the possibility of it being credited to an individual’s Maxim Society goal. A discussion ensued about the timing of expense report filing and division budgets. The comment was made that the individual should ask for reimbursement for the overage and then, if he chooses, donate an amount of money back to the organization. That would provide the proper documentation and authorization.
19. Future Items for A&F 

Mr. Fenstermaker provided the Committee with a list of items he believes are important for the next A&F Committee to consider. He offered comments about selected items on the list.  
Mr. Norton proposed that the telemarketing program test that had recently been completed was not cost effective. He offered that the accounting for staff time is not done properly and, therefore, the information presented doesn’t provide an appropriate picture of the true cost of activities. He recommended the Committee add “activity based accounting” or “cost accounting” to the list of future items. 
20. Additional Items

Mr. Norton questioned the amount of contributions received by the organization in comparison to the amounts spent. Mr. McCobb pointed out that the large estate gifts received in 2010 had not been included in the analysis.

21. Personnel Matters

The Committee resolved into a Committee of the Whole to discuss personnel matters. All staff and visitors were asked to leave.

At 5:30 pm, the Committee arose from the Committee of the Whole and the meeting was adjourned.

